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SPUMONI ÉCLAIRS 
 
 
Pâte à Choux: 

1/2 cup (125 ml) whole milk 

1/2 cup (125 ml) water 

1 stick (4 oz / 113 g) unsalted butter, cubed 

1 tablespoon granulated white sugar 

1/4 teaspoon fine salt 

1/2 cup unbleached bread flour, sifted 

1/2 cup pastry flour, sifted; (or 1/3 cup all-purpose + 2Tb-plus-2tsp cake flour) 

5 large eggs, at room temperature 

 

Optional egg-wash:   

1 egg + 1/8 tsp salt, lightly whisked 

 

Spumoni ice-cream, store-bought 

 

Chocolate Ganache: 

4 oz (125 g) bittersweet or extra-dark chocolate, coarsely chopped 

3 tablespoons unsalted butter, cubed  

1/4 cup (2 fl oz / 62 ml) whole milk 

1 teaspoon light corn syrup 

Rice crunch, optional 

 
Make choux pastry: in a heavy bottomed medium saucepan bring the milk, water, 
butter, sugar and salt to a boil.  Sift both flours into a bowl and mix to 
combine (or, if not available, use 1 cup plain all-purpose flour instead). 
 
Once the milk mixture is at a rolling boil add all the flour at once.  Reduce 
heat to medium and start to stir the mixture vigorously with a wooden spoon. 
The dough will come together very quickly; you know it is ready when a slight 
crust forms at the bottom of the pan.  Stir-cook for another 2-to-3 minutes 
until batter feels dry, very soft and smooth.  
 
Transfer dough into a bowl of a mixer fitted with the paddle attachment.  Add 
eggs one at a time; beating well after each addition.  You will notice that 
after you add the first egg the dough will separate; do not worry.   As you 
continue adding remaining eggs the dough will start to come together again.  
Batter should be smooth and thick enough to hold its shape when piped, have a 
light sheen and when lifted fall back into the bowl in a ribbon - after adding 
4 ½ eggs examine batter and add remaining only if needed.   
 



Preheat oven to 375F (190C) and divide into thirds by positioning the racks in 
the upper and lower half of the oven. Line two baking sheets with parchment 
paper. 
 
The dough should be still warm when you start piping.  Fill a large pastry bag 
fitted with a 2/3 (2cm) plain tip nozzle with dough (* see notes below).  Pipe 
onto the baking sheets into 4 inches (about 11 cm) long chubby fingers leaving 
about 2 inches (5 cm) space in between each dough strip to allow room to 
expand; pipe 20-to-24 éclairs.  Smooth-out pointy tips with a metal spoon 
dipped in hot water and lightly brush tops with egg-wash if desired. 
 
Slide both baking sheets into oven and bake for 7 minutes. After 7 minutes, 
slip the handle of a wooden spoon into the oven door to keep it ajar.  When the 
éclairs have been in the oven for a total of 12 minutes, rotate the baking 
sheets top to bottom and front to back.  Continue baking for another 8 minutes 
or until éclairs are puffed, golden and firm. Total baking time should be 
approximately 20-25 minutes. 
 
Make chocolate ganache:  In a small saucepan over medium-high heat, bring milk 
and corn syrup to a boil; remove from heat.  Immediately add chocolate and 
butter and stir with a wire whisk to a smooth mixture.  Cool slightly then add 
in rice crunch. 
 
Assemble pastry: slice éclairs horizontally using a serrated knife.  Set aside 
the bottoms and place the tops on a rack over a piece of parchment paper.  
Holding the top half upside down, dip the top surface into the ganache or 
spread on using a spatula. Turn the dipped half right side up and place on a 
wire rack to set. 
 
Spoon ice-cream into the bottom halves; making sure you fill the bottoms with 
enough to mound above the pastry. Place the glazed tops onto the ice cream and 
wriggle gently to settle; serve immediately.  
 
 
* Once dough is made you need to pipe it immediately when it is still warm.  
Piped batter can be frozen and baked at a later time.  When baking choux 
pastry, try to fill the oven quite full (a filled up oven creates more 
moisture); the initial built up of steam will help with the expansion and 
reduce cracking as well.  Pipe your shells evenly spaced and examine which oven 
temperatures work best for you.  Smaller piped items need to be baked at lower 
temperatures or you will end up with an overly cracked surface.  If you find 
that your shells are still cracking significantly, you may want to add a bit 
more salt to the choux pastry base recipe to minimize cracking. 
 
** The secret to professional looking logs lies in the use of a star piping tip 
(16 or 18 teeth with 1 to 1.5 cm in diameter) to pipe the pâte à choux onto the 
baking sheet.  The ridges made by the star dip create gaps that allow the dough 
to expand evenly with minimal cracking during baking. 
 
 
 
* choux pastry recipe adapted from Chocolate Desserts by Pierre Hermé 
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